No. 40 April 2009

MERCATUS ON POLICY

THE COST OF STATE ONLINE SPENDING-TRANSPARENCY INITIATIVES

By Jerry Brito and Gabriel Okolski

Mercatus Center george mason university EGISLATURES AROUND THE country have begun to propose spending-transparency Web sites. The most effective argument against these efforts is the potential high cost of such Web sites. We looked at ten recently established state spending sites and found that initial cost estimates often overestimated the final cost. The cost of the surveyed sites range from \$30,000 to \$300,000, and there is little correlation between the amount spent and the quality of the Web site.

INTRODUCTION

SENATORS BARACK OBAMA and Tom Coburn sponsored legislation in 2006 to create a Web site that transparently details all of the federal government's expenditures. It can now be found at USAspending.gov.

The idea is a simple one: By placing the details of every government purchase and contract online where citizens can easily review them, the government will be much more accountable. Why? First, hundreds or thousands of citizens' eyes will pore over the newly transparent data, discovering instances of previously unnoticed waste, fraud, and abuse. As a result, one can expect that these constituents will hold their elected representatives accountable and demand action. Second, once government officials become aware of the heightened scrutiny created by a transparency Web site, they will have an increased incentive to be more careful, frugal, and to think twice before making questionable expenditures.

State legislators and governors around the country have begun to follow Obama and Coburn's lead by introducing measures to create state-spending Web sites. To date, about 20 states have passed legislation or adopted executive orders creating some type of online fiscal database. One does not have to be a cynic to recognize that a proposal to throw light on how politicians spend tax dollars—and therefore make it easier for citizens to hold them accountable might not be a very popular idea among politicians. Of course, it is virtually impossible to oppose a transparency measure on the grounds that one prefers more government secrecy and less citizen scrutiny. As a result, the most persuasive reason to oppose online transparency legislation is the potential high cost of developing a searchable Web site.

While an online spending database may be desirable, critics could contend, it may not be feasible given a cash-strapped state budget. This is a legitimate concern. The facts show, however, that governments have often overestimated the cost of creating spending-transparency Web sites. Additionally, there is some evidence to suggest that these sites produce cost savings that may recover any initial outlay.

THE FEDS

WHEN SENATORS COBURN and Obama introduced the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act, the Congressional Budget Office estimated that creating and maintaining the Web site the legislation mandated would cost \$15 million over five years.¹ It calculated that creating the Web site would cost \$10 million and maintaining it would cost \$2 million annually.2 Ultimately, however, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), which was tasked with developing the site, was able to acquire the software and consulting it needed to build the site for \$600,000.3 The agency purchased it from OMB Watch, a watchdog group that had developed the software for its own expenditure-tracking site. What OMB Watch understood, and luckily made clear to OMB, is that while one can certainly hire a contractor to build a \$10 million site, quality Web sites do not have to be expensive, especially when using free open-source software tools.

THE STATES

As ONLINE SPENDING-TRANSPARENCY bills were introduced in legislatures around the country, state budget offices prepared estimates of what those sites might cost. In figure 1, we list ten states that have launched some type of spending transparency Web site. For each state, we list the initial budget-office estimate of how much the site would cost as well as the final actual cost. Four states on our list launched their sites as a result of executive order, so no initial budget office estimates are available for them. However, the actual cost figures for these sites are instructive.

What we find is that although the quality of these sites varies, the average actual cost for developing a spending-transparency Web site is about \$140,000. The most expensive site we looked at is Texas's at \$310,000. Additionally, the states often overestimate the cost of creating spending-transparency Web

FIGURE 1: ESTIMATED AND ACTUAL COSTS FOR STATE SPENDING-TRANSPARENCY WEB SITES

STATE	ESTIMATED COST	ACTUAL COST
Alaska⁴	EO	\$15,000-\$25,000 from existing budget ⁵
Kansas ⁶	\$280,000 to study possibility ⁷	\$100,000 ⁸
Louisiana ⁹	\$1 million for initial site development ¹⁰	LaTrac within existing resources ¹¹
Maryland ¹²	\$400,000 over two fiscal years ¹³	Less than \$100,000 ¹⁴
Missouri ¹⁵	EO	\$293,140 from existing budget ¹⁶
Nebraska ¹⁷	EO	\$38,000 ¹⁸
Oklahoma ¹⁹	\$40,000 for initial site development ²⁰	\$40,000 from existing budget ²¹
South Carolina ²²	EO	\$25,000-\$50,000 from existing budget ²³
Texas ²⁴	\$405,090 ²⁵	\$310,000 ²⁶
Washington ²⁷	\$1,244,316 over six years ²⁸	\$300,000 ²⁹

sites. In no case has a site cost millions of dollars as some budget estimates have suggested. For example, an estimate³⁰ prepared by the Virginia Department of Planning and Budget prompted Nebraska Treasurer Shane Osborn to write to Virginia legislators:

I heard the same arguments about the cost of a searchable database; we received an estimate of \$1.1 million at one point. In the end, we were able to shine light on Nebraska's budget at a cost to the taxpayer of \$38,000.... As far as the \$3 million fiscal impact statement attached to Virginia SB 936, I can't envision a situation in which a budget site would even approach that price range.³¹

DATA AVAILABLE

NOT ALL STATE spending-transparency Web sites are created equal. While each site aims to give the public a handle on state financial activities, the breath of information provided and the presentation of that data vary greatly across each of these Web portals.

For example, Maryland's Funding Accountability & Transparency site is limited to state payments in excess of \$25,000 and does not include information on state employee compensation, which many other Web portals list. Other sites like Kansas's KanView include figures like state revenue and bond debt. In addition to showing information on state expenditures, Oklahoma's Open Books and the Missouri Accountability Portal provide searchable, but not browseable, data on tax credits for certain fiscal years. Some sites also omit data because of differences in financial reporting methods; for example, Louisiana's LaTrac site does not include information on legislative and judicial branch spending because of different financial reporting systems. When it comes to the data that are available, certain sites provide an extremely comprehensive breakdown of spending information. Texas's Where the Money Goes page allows users to break down spending information by state agency, spending category, the vendor from whom a purchase was made, and the purchasing code. Certain databases, such as Washington State Fiscal Information, break down payments by fund or account, as opposed to by department.

USABILITY

ULTIMATELY, REGARDLESS OF the range and categories of data being presented, ease of use is a key factor in effectively disseminating state financial data to the public. Of the 10 sites reviewed, Alaska's is the only one that provides data in downloadable Microsoft Excel or PDF files and Washington's is the only other site to offer data in Excel format. All other sites utilize some sort of data viewer imbedded in the page to show fiscal data by category. Once again, there is great variety as to the ease of use of these tools.

Web sites such as Oklahoma's Open Books, South Carolina's Spending Transparency, and Kansas's KanView allow users to browse spending by starting with a broad category (by agency, for example) and to click on each item to obtain a further breakdown of the data in each category. Washington State Fiscal Information requires users to specify the information they want from a series of drop-down menus, which is somewhat cumbersome. NebraskaSpending.com presents current fiscal year spending information in a long table listing each state agency. In general, those sites that let users click through the data provide a simple and easy-to-use model; however it often comes at the cost of having to view larger amounts of data.

While a few spending-transparency Web sites utilize a search function for certain information, such as Oklahoma Open Books's search of tax credit information and the Missouri Accountability Portal's expenditure search by vendor, many sites lack any such tool. Maryland's Funding Accountability & Transparency is one of the few standouts in this area. In addition to browsing spending by state agency, by vendor, and by vendor ZIP code, visitors can use a prominently displayed search bar to find information in each of these categories. Implementing a simple tool such as this one would help a number of states' Web sites improve ease of access to financial information. In the future, states may also consider making their sites capable of supporting structures like data feeds, which would be an effective way of keeping the public updated on government activities.³²

Overall, it is not clear whether the amount of money spent on each state's Web site correlates to the quality of the Web site. Alaska, Nebraska, and South Carolina's Web sites had the lowest actual cost of those reviewed: \$15,000-\$25,000, \$38,000, and \$25,000-\$50,000, respectively. All of these sites feature a simple design and show little more than spending data. The similarly priced Oklahoma Web site, on the other hand, includes state funding and revenue data, contains other tools such as a "Citizen Education" section and glossary and features a crisper design than those of Alaska, Nebraska, and South Carolina. The Texas site, which had the highest price tag, includes its own specialized data acquisition interface that goes above and beyond the presentations of the other Web sites; however it did not offer fundamentally different information than other sites.

As already discussed, the rest of the Web sites, all falling within the \$100,000-\$300,000 range, have a variety of strengths and weaknesses pertaining to the type of data presented, the years for which the data is offered, and the presentation to the user. The key point underscored by some of the less-expensive Web sites that provide a clean presentation of key spending data is that all states are able to mount a solid effort at making financial data more transparent through the Internet.

CONCLUSION

THE BOTTOM LINE is that official cost estimates of spending transparency Web sites should be taken with a grain of salt— especially those that put a price tag in the millions. Additionally, the potential budget benefits of transparency should be taken into account. For example, according to Texas Comptroller Susan Combs, the state's transparency initiative has saved the state over \$5 million.³³ This was possible because the site facilitated the discovery of wasteful duplicative contracts for express mail, printer toner, and other goods and services that were later consolidated and renegotiated.

Because there is little correlation between the amount of money spent and the quality of the final Web sites, this leads us to conclude that the most important investment is in the design and implementation of the site. Perhaps counterintuitively, good sites can be inexpensive, but they require a knowledgeable developer using state-of-the-art technology. One simple way states can cut their costs and attract talented developers is to provide raw data feeds rather than attempting to create a user-friendly interface for the data. Third parties such as academics and watchdog groups can then take the data to build useful interfaces that citizens can use.³⁴

ENDNOTES

The authors would like to thank Kevin D. Rollins for his research assistance.

- Congressional Budget Office, Cost Estimate of S. 2590—Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006, August 9, 2006, www.cbo. gov/ftpdocs/74xx/doc7483/s2590.pdf.
- 2. Ibid., 2.
- 3. Elizabeth Williamson, "OMB Offers an Easy Way to Follow the Money," *Washington Post*, December 13, 2007, A33.

- Alaska Department of Information Division of Finance, Checkbook Online, http://fin.admin.state.ak.us/dof/checkbook_online/index. jsp.
- 5. Telephone interview with Bill Diebels, Analyst/Programmer, State of Alaska, December 3, 2008.
- 6. Kansas.gov, KanView, http://www.kansas.gov/kanview/.
- 7. Kansas Division of Budget, *Fiscal Note for HB 2457*, February 14, 2007, http://www.kslegislature.org/fiscalnotes/2008/2457.pdf.
- Email from Elaine Frisbee, Kansas Division of Budget, November 17, 2008.
- 9. Louisiana Division of Administration, Louisiana Transparency and Accountability, http://wwwprd.doa.louisiana.gov/latrac/index.cfm.
- Louisiana Legislative Fiscal Office, *Legislative Fiscal Note for SB 37*, February 26, 2008, http://www.legis.state.la.us/billdata/streamdocument.asp?did=459974.
- 11. Email from Steven Procopio, Louisiana Division of Administration, November 19, 2008.
- 12. Maryland Department of Budget and Management, Maryland Funding Accountability and Transparency, http://www.spending.dbm. maryland.gov.
- Maryland General Assembly Department of Legislative Services, *Fiscal and Policy Note for HB 358*, March 25, 2008, http://mlis.state.md.us/2008rs/fnotes/bil_0008/hb0358.pdf.
- Maryland Funding Accountability and Transparency Web site FAQ, sent by email from Teri Greene, Assistant Director of Web Systems for the Maryland Department of Information Technology, March 5, 2009.
- 15. Missouri Accountability Portal, http://mapyourtaxes.mo.gov/MAP/ Portal/Default.aspx.
- 16. Missouri Office of Administration, Missouri Accountability Portal: Map Project Summary, January 8, 2008.
- 17. Nebraskaspending.com, http://www.nebraskaspending.com/.
- 18. Telephone interview with Trent Fellers, Director of NebraskaSpending. com, February 16, 2009.
- 19. Open Books—Oklahoma's Finances: Online & In Action, http://www. ok.gov/okaa/.
- Oklahoma House of Representatives, *Fiscal Impact Report for SB1*, May 23, 2007, htp://webserver1.lsb.state.ok.us/2007-08bills/HB/ SB1_CCS_FI.RTF.
- 21. Email from Lisa McKeithan, Office of State Finance, November 17, 2008.
- 22. Richard Eckstrom, South Carolina Spending Transparency, https://ssl. sc.gov/SpendingTransparency/BudgetTransparencyMain.aspx.
- 23. Telephone interview with Curtis Loftis, South Carolina Director of Statewide Special Projects, December 7, 2008.
- 24. Window on State Government, http://www.window.state.tx.us/.
- Legislative Budget Board, Fiscal Note for HB 3430, April 18, 2007, http://www.legis.state.tx.us/tlodocs/80R/fiscalnotes/html/ HB03430h.htm.

- 26. Texas Public Policy Foundation, *Texas Transparency: Then and Now*, http://texasbudgetsource.com/files/Transparency.pdf.
- 27. Washington State Fiscal Information, http://fiscal.wa.gov/.
- Office of Financial Management, *Individual State Agency Fiscal Note* for SB 6818, https://fortress.wa.gov/ofm/fnspublic/pdfs/2008/ p19202.pdf.
- 29. Telephone interview with Michael Mann, Managing Consultant, Washington State LEAP Committee, February 19, 2009.
- 30. Virginia Department of Planning and Budget, *Fiscal Impact Statement for SB 936*, January 21, 2009, http://leg1.state.va.us/cgi-bin/legp504. exe?091+oth+SB936F122+PDF.
- 31. Letter from Shane Osborn, Nebraska State Treasurer, to Virginia State Legislators, January 27, 2009, http://www.showmethespending.org/ uploads/Letter_from_Treasurer-Osborn.
- 32. Jerry Brito, "Hack, Mash & Peer: Crowdsourcing Government Transparency," *Columbia Science & Technology Review* 9 (2008): 119, http://www.stlr.org/html/volume9/brito.pdf.
- 33. Susan Combs, Press Release: Texas Comptroller Susan Combs Says State Has Tightened Its Belt Through Transparency Initiatives, December 3, 2008, http://www.window.state.tx.us/news2008/081203transparency.html.
- David G. Robinson, et al, "Government Data and the Invisible Hand," Yale Journal of Law & Technology 11 (2009): 160, http://ssrn.com/ abstract=1138083.

The Mercatus Center at George Mason University is a research, education, and outreach organization that works with scholars, policy experts, and government officials to connect academic learning and real world practice.

The mission of Mercatus is to promote sound interdisciplinary research and application in the humane sciences that integrates theory and practice to produce solutions that advance in a sustainable way a free, prosperous, and civil society.

Jerry Brito is a senior research fellow at Mercatus Center and serves as adjunct professor of law at George Mason Universiy School of Law. His research interests include regulation, telecommunications policy, and government transparency.

Gabriel Okolski is a graduate student at George Mason University and a graduate student fellow in the Government Accountability Project and Regulatory Studies Program at the Mercatus Center.